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INFORMATION REPORT 

ORIGIN 

Item 17.2 of the July 17, 2018 meeting of Halifax Regional Council: 

Motion passed that Halifax Regional Council request a staff report to request that the Nova Scotia 
Department of Transportation and Infrastructure Renewal install a crosswalk at the Number 7 Highway 
between Pool Road and Church Point Road. 

LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY

Motor Vehicle Act, R.S.N.S. 1989, c.293, subsection 90 (1) The traffic authority may establish and designate 
and may maintain, or cause to be maintained, by appropriate devices, marks or lines upon the surface of 
the highways, crosswalks at intersections where, in his opinion, there is particular danger to pedestrians 
crossing the highway, and at such other places as he may deem necessary. 
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BACKGROUND 

Highway 7 in the area of Poole and Church Point Roads is owned and maintained by the Province. Thus, 
the authority to establish, maintain or remove a marked crosswalk resides with the Provincial District Traffic 
Authority. 

Nova Scotia Transportation and Infrastructure Renewal’s (NSTIR) policy for the installation of marked 
crosswalks on provincial roadways is included as Attachment A. The policy makes reference to the 
Pedestrian Crossing Control Manual which are guidelines published by the Transportation Association of 
Canada (TAC). These are the same guidelines used by the HRM Traffic Authority. 

One of the policy requirements is that a municipal unit must agree to pay for all installation costs and 
ongoing maintenance should a marked crosswalk be warranted.  Similar marked crosswalk requests within 
NSTIR jurisdiction have been addressed at the staff level.  Typically, a request is made by a resident or the 
area Councillor which staff forwards to NSTIR.  This satisfies the policy provincial requirements, thus a 
direction from Council to request a crosswalk is not required. 

DISCUSSION

The referenced section of Highway 7 is located on the east side of the community of Sheet Harbour just 
west of the newly constructed East River Bridge. It is a two-lane roadway with a posted speed limit of 50 
km/h. The average daily traffic is approximately 2500 vehicles per day. There are existing sidewalks on the 
south side of the Highway 7 and on the east side of Pool Road with no pedestrian infrastructure on Church 
Point Road. 

In close proximity to Church Point Road is the access to the Duncan MacMillian High School which is 
accommodating all students from primary to grade twelve while a new school is being constructed adjacent 
to the high school. 

NSTIR staff has reviewed a request from the Municipality to install a crosswalk and have indicated that 
stopping sight distance is acceptable for both approaches. Pedestrian crossing data was collected on 
September 10th from 7 am to 7 pm and a total of 10 pedestrians crossed Highway 7 at this location. This is 
a very low number. The TAC guidelines recommend a minimum of approximately 15 pedestrians per hour 
over a 7 hour period to warrant a crosswalk. 

The school was contacted and they confirmed that only two students walked to the school. Neither of these 
students were elementary school students. 

NSTIR staff has indicated a crosswalk is not warranted at this location due to the very low number of 
pedestrians. However, if a school crosswalk is desired, HRM would need to provide a paid crossing guard. 
Some of HRM’s criteria for staffing of crosswalks includes: 

a) the crosswalk being utilized in the relation to elementary schools and their students; and
b) a minimum of ten students during peak hours.

As these criteria have not been met, a school crosswalk is not warranted. 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

There are no financial implications associated with this report. 
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COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 

There was no need for community engagement as this report is in response to questions raised by the 
public. 

ATTACHMENTS 

Attachment A: Provincial Policy for Marked Crosswalk Installation 

A copy of this report can be obtained online at halifax.ca or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 
902.490.4210.

Report Prepared by: Hugh Morrison, P.Eng., Traffic Services Supervisor 902.490.5018 
















